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The regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Wednesday evening, 

September 14, 2016, at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall Conference Room.
Meeting called to order by the Clerk of the Finance Committee. Today’s meeting is the first meeting of FY17 and we will take nominations for votes for the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Finance Committee.

George De Domenico nominates Kenneth DePatto for Chairman. Ron Jepson seconds that nomination. The vote is taken and the nomination passes 8-0.

Ron Jepson nominates George DeDomenico for Vice Chairman. Kenneth DePatto seconds the motion. The vote is taken and the nomination passes 8-0.

After the votes, the meeting is turned over to Chairman Kenneth DePatto.
Members present: Kenneth DePatto, Chairman; George DeDomenico, Vice Chairman;  Theresa Katsos, Carl Mirabello, Steve DiVirgilio, Ronald Jepson, Steve DiVirgilio, Frank Perella; Steve Horlick; 
Chairman’s Update:  Chairman DePatto thanks the Finance Committee members for their hard work throughout the e year.  The people disseminating the information have done a terrific job and it’s reflected in the votes at Town Meeting. I would like to thank the Town Manager Scott Crabtree, Wendy Hatch and Donna Matarazzo for everything they have provided us, accurately and quickly.  Interest had been expressed in doing a Steady State Analysis and the three people I thought we are good for that committee are Lou Rossi, Ron Jepson and Frank Perella.  Louis and Ron have worked on this before and Frank had expressed some interest. Chairman appoints those three members. 

Chairman DePatto discusses exit audit with the auditors. Prior to the end of the FY Town Meeting, The Town Manager, Wendy Hatch and the auditors expressed that they could meet with us before the end of the fiscal year. It was right after Town Meeting had ended and we had three Finance Committee members whose appointments had expired so I didn’t feel it was appropriate to have the exit conference with six members. I asked the Town Manager and his staff to put it off. The Town Manager is willing to see if we can get Powers and Sullivan to do the exit conference now, so he will get back to me with some dates.

As we are all aware, the Standard and Poor’s report was fantastic, and it shows the commitment of the Town Manager and his staff. There are things that stuck out there. One was on the OPEB Warrant. There was a lot of pushback there, but we were proactive and passed the only statute that was available by the state and also put $150,000.00 in there.  I am paraphrasing, but they stated that if we came up with a real plan as to how we are going to address it, they would consider increasing our rating. This is pretty significant because we really pushed to start that program, with the support of Town Meeting and it was recognized by Standard and Poor’s. This is something that we should be proud of.

Absent from the Meeting: N/A
Approval of Minutes: Two sets of minutes for acceptance. Carl Mirabello makes a motion to accept the minutes of 4-27-16, and the motion passes 9-0.  Terry Katsos makes a motion to accept the minutes of 5-4-16 and the motion passes 9-0.
Managers Update: The direction the Town is going in is really different it has been at any point in my lifetime. Mr. Crabtree thanks the Finance Committee for their time in this process and the Moderator as well as his staff. This is really and collegiate and collaborative relationship with Town Meeting and he is thankful for their support. He hopes we can continue with the open dialogue. We are really dealing with long term problems and we are taking the steps to try to look at the whole picture. I think the Town is headed in the right direction. It is difficult and a challenge to be able to have conversation and say that we think this is what should happen. Someone has to be able to put those plans together and the Standard and Poor’s rating reflects our ability to do that.  One of the things that the report talks about is our free cash and putting money into our stabilization fund. We saved about $350,000 on the borrowing because of this bond rating. The refinancing savings will allow us to have a significant impact on funding a capital improvement plan with less of an impact on our operating budget. It’s a bit overwhelming to have a national bond rating company talking about Saugus. Their comments surrounding strong and very strong management and financial practices show that we have come a long way since 2006 and 2007 and we are on the right track. This would not have happened without everyone working together.
We are working on closing the year end and looking at where we are with the new budget. We are looking at some of the economic development and we are starting to see movement towards the permitting process. One more step towards completion that will eventually turn into new growth which will help with our stability.  We are also focusing on parks and playgrounds which are a priority for the Town and those initiatives are going very well. Please go take a look at the Veterans Playground. This is a safe and ADA compliant park and those things are something we have not had. Basketball courts have been done over; the tennis courts are waiting to be painted. They will be able to qualify to have tournaments there. This should all be finishing up soon. There are poles up and ready for lighting, we just need to find some additional money to finish the lighting piece. Bristow should be for the most part done in October.  

Chairman asks for an update on the Saugus High School Building Project.

Mr. Crabtree says the Committee just took a vote to submit a PPA which is essentially the master plan for all of the schools including the elementary schools, as well as the Education Plan voted on by the School Committee for the 6-12 proposed school. This is all part of the process. There are certain deadlines we have to meet throughout the process. We are looking at a Town Meeting vote in June and shortly after that we would have a vote with the public. We are putting together the designs and the different options. The date for the MSBA to accept this would be June 28, 2017 if we stay on schedule. The idea is to have a lower elementary at the Veterans, an upper elementary at the Belmonte. This is a district wide solution. We will be able to take some of these other buildings out of service.
The committee and the architects looked at different properties that the Town owns that are over 5 acres, and there is not much. What they are looking at the upper field at the same sight. There are 21 acres there that were taken by eminent domain back in the 50s for the purpose of a school, so that site can only be used for a school.

Chairman DePatto asks if there has been a conversation about traffic and congestion in the area and how are they going to address it. Town Manager responds that, although a bit early for that discussion, they are looking at options such as access from Route 1. They will get to that topic, but we are not at that stage yet. 

Mr. DiVirgilio asks if there has been any discussion around land use for the schools that will be taken off line. The Town Manager said it’s too early to have that conversation in this process but one of our options is affordable housing. We are doing a housing production plan so we already know there is a shortage. We do not have the inventory for seniors that want to downsize. 
Mrs. Katsos said she was on Town Meeting years ago we sold off schools for $1.00 for housing and then had nothing when we needed more schools. She hopes that this is considered when discussing selling off Town land.  Mr. Crabtree said we also need more land for the cemetery and we will have to look at what is the right use for the Town. 

The MSBA requires that our new school designs have room for expansion. 

Because of monthly escalating construction costs, the sooner we do this the better,

We know that there is a need for housing, we have people that want to be buried in Saugus and these are all things we need to consider when planning uses for the land that we do have.

One of the things that are great about using the same location is that we get reimbursed by MSBA for mitigation costs such as asbestos, during the tear down of the existing building, and we would not get that if we chose another location. We are also getting reimbursed for swing space cost which is the cost of putting kids in different schools during construction on the same location. The cost of renovation the high school was north of 90 million dollars.
Chairman DePatto says that years ago with a discussion surrounding science labs, we would not have been able to go through this process if we were still paying for that. The Finance Committee was really interested in seeing a new high school.

Closing:  Mr. Rossi advises Wendy Hatch that we will be looking for a lot of data and charts of accounts for the Steady State Analysis.

Meeting adjourned.
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